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CITIES: 

A newsletter published by the  

Mid-Willamette Valley 

Council of Governments 

Mid-Willamette Valley  

This issue of our newsletter traditionally 

focuses on the COG Annual Dinner and 

Awards Banquet. One of the highlights of 

the evening is the kƵó̃ȡ !ƖƖɔ"Ŵ Ȉ±ǺƶȉȺˮ 

which summarizes the services, activities 

and accomplishments of the past year. 

 

SELECTED 2014 COMMUNITY 

DEVELOPMENT HIGHLIGHTS  

 

Small Business Loan Program - We 

continued to see increased loan activity.  

In 2014, COG lending staff: 

§ Closed 17  business loans totaling 

over $3.2 million ; 

§ Leveraged approximately $6.4 

million  in private investment; and 

§ Created and/or retained 145 jobs . 

 

Cities of Donald and Gervais  ̙

Buildable Lands Inventory and 

Economic Opportunity Analysis  ̙

Partnering with the COG, the cities of 

Donald and Gervais received a Technical 

Assistance grant from DLCD to update 

elements of their Comprehensive Plans.  

The DLCD funding is unique in that it 

reflects a new partnership with the 

University of Oregon to cover a portion 

of the costs for an AmeriCorps Resource 

Assistance for Rural Environments (RARE) 

participant who will serve an 11-month 

term at the COG and city offices, and 

provide staff support and assistance 

through the Comprehensive Plan 

Updates. 

 

Carlton Parks Plan Update  ̙COG 

Planning staff assisted the City of Carlton 

to complete an inventory of existing 

parks and an assessment of future park 

needs.  The update provides recommen-

dations for additional park land needs, 

suggested amenities to add to existing 

parks, and preliminary cost estimates to 

assist in the adoption of park SDCs and 

seeking funding assistance. 

 

City of Amity Income Survey  ̙COG 

completed the development and 

implementation of an income survey for 

ȺĊ± kĜȺʲ ƶí !ƌĜȺʲ̃ȡ ʞ"Ⱥ±ȉ ɔȡ±ȉȡ Ŵƶl"Ⱥ±| 

outside of the city limits and census tract 

bƶɔƖ|"ȉĜ±ȡ Ⱥƶ ʘ±ȉĜíʲ ȺĊ± kĜȺʲ̃ȡ lƶƖȺĜƖɔ±| 

eligibility of Community Development 

Block Grant (CDBG) funding, among 

other funding sources.  The survey 

supported their qualification for grant 

funding and the City is pursuing grant 

funds for the construction of water 

improvements with COG assistance.  The 

COG is also currently working with the 

Infrastructure Finance Authority to 

determine opportunities for other 

jurisdictions in our area to challenge 

recently released Census data in order to 

establish eligibility for CDBG funding. 

 

Make It In America Challenge Grant  ̙

COG staff continued to work with our 

grant partners, the Strategic Economic 

Development Corporation (SEDCOR), 

InCite (Job Growers), Oregon 

Manufacturing Extension Partnership 

(OMEP) and Business Oregon on the first 

phase of the three-year grant award from 

the Economic Development 

Administration (EDA).  The grant will help 

leverage local resources to encourage 

2015  
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ìȉƶƌ ȺĊ± °ʬ±lɔȺĜʘ± {Ĝȉ±lȺƶȉ˲ 



Gates- The bid opening for their 

water improvements construction 

project occurred in February 2015 

and the City expects construction 

to start in early April. The project 

also includes acquisition of 

easements related to upsizing 

some of the distribution system 

lines.  

 

Independence - The City entered 

into a contract with GHD, Inc. to 

develop a recycled water use plan, 

as part of a larger wastewater plan 

update. The City received a 

Community Development Block 

Grant (CDBG) to help fund the 

planning for increased capacity in 

treating effluent.  

 

Yamhill - The City entered into a 

contract with Keller Associates, Inc. 

to update their Wastewater 

Facilities Plan. The City received a 

CDBG award to help fund the 

project.   

 

Infrastructure Finance Authority 

(IFA) has announced that they will 

fund up to 50% of the cost of 

conducting an income survey 

related to challenging the 2010 

U.S. Census data that is used to 

|±Ⱥ±ȉƌĜƖ± " lƶƌƌɔƖĜȺʲ̃ȡ ±ŴĜôĜbĜŴĜȺʲ 

for CDBG funding. COG staff will 

be in contact with local 

jurisdictions to solicit interest in 

completion of an income survey 

for those communities who were 

ȉ±l±ƖȺŴʲ |±Ⱥ±ȉƌĜƖ±| ̄ĜƖ±ŴĜôĜbŴ±̅˱ 

 

COG staff is providing assistance 

with these projects. For 

information about these projects 

or questions about grants, loans, 

or income surveys in your 

community, contact Renata 

Wakeley at 503-540-1618 or 

renatac@mwvcog.org. 

The Salem-Keizer Area 

Transportation Study (SKATS) is 

updating its Regional Transpor-

tation Systems Plan (RTSP).  The 

RTSP is the guiding document for 

transportation investments over 

the next 20 years in the Salem 

area.  Developed with the 

cooperation of Keizer, Salem, 

Turner, Marion and Polk Counties, 

ODOT, Salem-Keizer School 

District and the Salem-Keizer 

Transit District (SKTD), the RTSP 

reflects the priorities for 

investment in the road, bicycle, 

pedestrian and transit systems that 

allow goods to move through the 

area and for the residents to 

access jobs, shopping and 

recreational opportunities.  

 

Required by federal regulation, the 

RTSP provides a comprehensive 

look at the transportation systems 

that currently exist in the region 

and identifies locations where 

projects are needed to address 

issues such as accessibility or 

bottlenecks.  These projects are 

located on either the regional road 

system, which is operated and 

maintained by the local jurisdic-

tions, or are investments in the 

regional transit system, which is 

provided by SKTD.  Examples of 

these projects range from building 

a new transit center in south Salem 

to widening roads in Keizer to 

installing bike lanes and sidewalks 

on roads that lack them. 

 

Unlike many local transportation 

systems plans (TSP), the RTSP is 

financially constrained  ̙the 

estimated cost of the projects does 

not exceed the forecasted amount 

of revenue reasonably anticipated 

to be available over the next 20 

years.  Included in the RTSP are 

estimates of the cost of the 

projects and forecasts of the funds 

reasonably anticipated to be 

available to each of the local 

jurisdictions.  Over $355 million in 

projects is identified in the RTSP. 

 

The RTSP was released for public 

comment at the SKATS Policy 

Committee meeting on March 24,
 

2015.  During April, SKATS staff will 

make presentations to a variety of 

groups in the area, and the 

document will be available on the 

MWVCOG website.  A public 

hearing for the adoption of the 

RTSP is tentatively scheduled for 

the May 26, 2015, Policy 

Committee meeting.  If you are 

interested in more information 

regarding the SKATS 2015-2035 

RTSP Update, or to schedule a 

presentation on the update, 

contact Ray Jackson at 503-540-

1607 or rjackson@mwvcog.org. 
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SKATS 2015-2035 Regional Transportation Systems Plan Update  

Look for the Following Commu nities to Kick Off Projects in Spring 2015  
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ȹȉ"ʘ±Ŵ Ƶȉ±ôƶƖ̃ȡ 

Rural Tourism 

Studio is a 

training 

program 

designed to 

assist rural 

communities in 

sustainable tourism development.  

The hope is that the program will 

ȡȺȉ±ƖôȺĊ±Ɩ Ƶȉ±ôƶƖ̃ȡ ǺƶȡĜȺĜƶƖ "ȡ " 

premiere North American tourism 

destination by helping to develop 

new tourism products in niche 

markets specific to communities.   

 

The program is eight days of 

training on subjects that include an 

overview of the tourism industry, 

trends, best practices for 

sustainable tourism, marketing and 

project implementation.  

 

The goal of sustainable tourism is 

to stimulate local economies, 

protect and enhance local 

resources, and foster community 

pride.   

 

Graduating communities can apply 

for up to $10,000 from Travel 

Ƶȉ±ôƶƖ̃ȡ Ƌ"ȺlĊĜƖô óȉ"ƖȺ ǹȉƶôȉ"ƌ 

to support the implementation of 

priority projects.   

 

Travel Oregon has regions lined up 

through 2015 to participate in the 

Rural Tourism Studio program, 

including Polk County, Wallowa 

County, the Oakridge area, John 

Day River Territory, the McKenzie 

River Valley, South Lincoln County, 

the River Canyon Country and Wild 

Rivers Coast.  When the program is 

open for application, they will 

announce it through their Industry 

eNewsletter. There is a sign up link 

for the eNewsletter at http://

industry.traveloregon.com/ . 

 

The eight Polk County workshops 

took place from September 17, 

2014, through January 27, 2015.  

These workshops covered topics 

including Community Tourism 

Visioning and Planning, Culinary 

and Agritourism Development, 

Bicycle Tourism Development, 

Rural Tourism Marketing, Teaming 

for Success, networking sessions, 

and ended with a Community 

Tourism Kickoff event.   

 

Key strategic focus areas and 

critical assets for the region were 

identified and discussed in panel 

discussions and break-out groups. 

 

Overarching Tourism Development 

Priorities identified include:  

§ Developing a Comprehensive 

Communications Strategy for 

the entirety of the region and 

all regional entities (Cities, 

County, Chambers of 

Commerce, Winery Groups, 

DMOs);  

§ Developing an 

Accommodations Plan;  

§ Creating new tourist 

attractions; 

§ Developing organizational 

capacity and structure; and 

§ Developing a 5-year Strategic 

ǹŴ"Ɩ íƶȉ ȺĊĜȡ ȹƶɔȉĜȡƌ óȉƶɔǺ̃ȡ 

success.  

 

Agritourism & Culinary Tourism 

Strategies for the region include: 

 

§ ǹƶŴŦ kƶɔƖȺʲ̃ȡ ĉƶǺǺĜƖ̃  ̙Month 

long events and tours around 

hop heritage;  

§ Artisan Trail ̙  Map of wineries, 

artisans, and restaurants; 

§ Tribe to Table ̙  using native 

ingredients, preparations, and 

culture to create unique dining 

experiences;  

§ Experiential Education around 

lavender and peach products; 

and  

§ Music on the Vine  ̙a 

l±Ŵ±bȉ"ȺĜƶƖ ƶí ǹƶŴŦ kƶɔƖȺʲ̃ȡ 

wine and music.  

 

Bicycle Tourism Strategies that 

were discussed include: 

§ Developing interpretive 

signage/kiosks; 

§ Developing bike-up campsites 

near town & Black Rock;  

§ Improving collaborative 

relationships with land 

managers;  

§ Developing Bike Repair 

Stations; 

§ Active community participation 

in the Bike Friendly Business 

Program;  

§ Mapping itineraries and rides 

around town; and  

§ Developing a Peddle, Paddle, 

Pinot, and Pints signature 

event. 

 

Effective marketing strategies and 

methods were discussed, including 

efficiently using social media and 

identifying potential partners 

(Travel Salem, chambers of 

commerce, etc.). 
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Rural Tourism Studio  

Continued on page 5 
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SKATS has been keeping records 

of crashes within the Salem-Keizer 

urban area since 1994 and has 

b±±Ɩ lƶƌǺĜŴĜƖô "ƖƖɔ"Ŵ ̄kȉ"ȡĊ 

ì"lȺȡ̅ ȡĜƖl± ̟̝̝̥˱ ȹĊ± |"Ⱥ" Ċ"ȡ 

been available in a GIS format 

since 2007, allowing us to analyze 

trends. The yearly crash facts are 

located on our website at: 

http://www.mwvcog.org:8080/2/

document-folder/data -and-

reports/collision -information  

 

In the seven-year period between 

2007 and 2013 (the most recent 

year that data is available), there 

have been a total of 20,073 

reported crashes involving motor 

vehicles only, 413 crashes involving 

pedestrians, and 470 crashes 

involving bicycles, totaling 20,956 

crashes.  The total number of fatal 

crashes involving motor vehicles 

only was 43, pedestrians was 21, 

and bicycles was 3, totaling 67 fatal 

crashes during the seven-year 

period. It is interesting to note 

that, while the total number of 

crashes has increased each year 

(See Figure 1), the total number of 

fatalities has seen a decreasing 

trend (See Figure 2) except for 

pedestrian fatalities which has 

been more random. 

 

Also included in the annual Crash 

Facts are the locations that 

experience the most crashes. The 

15 intersections that had 15 or 

more crashes in 2013 are 

highlighted in Figure 3 (see page 

11). 

SKATS Transportation Crash Facts  
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A draft vision was developed:  

Polk County is sought out as a 

premier destination that delights a 

wide cross section of tourists. It 

boasts world-class outdoor 

recreation, agricultural and eco-

tourism, scenery and heritage. The 

local tourism industry collaborates 

across businesses and counties, 

and local residents embrace 

tourism as an economic and social 

benefit to the region. As a result of 

increased tourism, Polk County has 

a vibrant social and economic 

fabric, and retains its authentic 

rural roots.  

 

The Rural Tourism Studio program 

was offered in Polk County with 

support from a local steering 

committee that included 

representatives from the Cities of 

Monmouth and Independence, 

Polk County, the Monmouth -

Independence Chamber of 

Commerce, Travel Salem, Dallas 

Area Chamber of Commerce, 

Salem Area Trail Alliance, Oregon 

State Parks, US Bureau of Land 

Management, Oregon Department 

of Forestry and various local 

businesses.  Shawn Irvine, 

Community Development Director 

for the City of Independence, was 

the contact person for the Polk 

County Rural Tourism Studio. 

After 40 years of operation out of a 

remodeled milking parlor, the City 

of Turner has moved into a new 

City Hall building!  The building, at 

5255 Chicago Street SE in 

downtown Turner, was purchased 

by the City in June 2013.  Other 

options for a new City Hall were 

considered, such as siting a prefab 

building on a lot, but when the 

Turner Lumber office came up for 

sale, the City Council jumped at 

the chance to purchase and move 

into the building, becoming an 

anchor tenant in the downtown 

core.  Purchase price of the 

building and remodeling costs will 

total $400,000.  

 

The completely remodeled former 

Turner Lumber office building will 

Ċƶɔȡ± ȺĊ± kĜȺʲ̃ȡ "|ƌĜƖĜȡȺȉ"ȺĜʘ± 

offices, as well as the Police 

Department, which will move into 

the building in late March.  

 

Working through the permits and 

remodeling took longer than 

expected, but everyone is very 

pleased with the end results.  New 

energy efficient windows, new 

doors, two rooms opened up to 

create a larger space for Council 

meetings and a large room divided 

for Police office space were all part 

of the remodeling process.  

The City staff completed the move 

themselves in three days. While 

City Hall was closed for that time, 

customers were still served 

whenever possible, and the new 

location opened for business as 

planned on Monday, March 9th.  

 

An official dedication, planned by 

Pearl Lodge, will be held on 

Saturday, June 6th, in conjunction 

with Turner Celebration and the 

Lamb and Wool Show.  

 

Congratulations to the City of 

Turner on your new facility!  

Rural Tourism cont.  

New Turner City Hall  

further investment in reshoring 

manufacturing activities within the 

region.  The first year saw the 

creation of a new website - 

www.midvalleymade.com and the 

completion of a Supply Chain and 

Market Study which includes data 

and recommendations based upon 

completion of four focus group 

sessions and more than 50 

interviews with area manufacturers.  

 

You will be receiving a copy of the 

kƵó̃ȡ ̡̟̝̞ !ƖƖɔ"Ŵ Ȉ±ǺƶȉȺ ȡƶƶƖ˱  ě 

hope you have a chance to review 

it.  If you have any questions, 

suggestions or requests, please do 

not hesitate to give me a call. 

Executive Director cont.  

Above: The front entrance of the 

New Turner City Hall.  

Below: The new front office space.  

http://www.midvalleymade.com


The Mid-Willamette Valley 

Council of Governments 

(MWVCOG) recognized local 

elected officials, intergov-

ernmental projects, and local 

leaders at the MWVCOG Annual 

Meeting on January 28, 2015, at 

the Red Lion Hotel in Salem, 

Oregon.   

 

Masters of Ceremonies were 

Salem Mayor Anna Peterson, 

2014 MWVCOG Board Chair, and 

McMinnville City Councilor 

Kevin Jeffries,  newly elected 

chair of the MWVCOG Board of 

Directors.  The following awards 

were presented:        

 

§ The Gwen VanDenBosch 

Regional Leadership Award 

for outstanding leadership 

by an elected official was 

presented to Ken Woods, 

City Councilor for the City 

of Dallas, in recognition of 

outstanding leadership for 

cooperative, regional, 

intergovernmental 

initiatives. 

 

§ The Wes Kvarsten 

Professional Service Award 

for distinguished service by 

a staff person or volunteer 

was presented to Shawn 

Irvine, Economic 

Development Director for 

the City of Independence,  

for sustained commitment 

in support of regional 

intergov-ernmental 

cooperation. 

 

§ The Regional Cooperative 

Project Award for a project 

or initiative that has best 

exemplified regional, 

intergovernmental 

cooperation was given to 

Marion County and the 

Salem-Keizer Transit 

District for their 

cooperative work to 

rehabilitate the Courthouse 

Square facility.  This annual 

award recognizes a 

partnership of local 

governments within the 

Mid-Willamette Valley 

region for a project or 

initiative that enhances 

regional inter -

governmental cooperation.  

 

§ The kĊ"Ĝȉȡ̃ kĊƶĜl± !ʞ"ȉ| 

was presented to Dan 

Clem, former City 

Councilor for the City of 

Salem.  This award 

recognizes his leadership 

and spirit of cooperation in 

working with other 

jurisdictions and 

organizations in the region.  

 

The Salem-Keizer Transit District 

presented a video celebrating 

ȹȉ"ƖȡĜȺ̃ȡ ̢̠ ʲ±"ȉ "ƖƖĜʘ±ȉȡ"ȉʲˮ "Ɩ| 

the City of Independence gave a 

presentation on becoming an All 

American City. 
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MWVCOG Annual Awards Meeting Held January 28, 2015; 

Area Leaders Recognized  

Salem Mayor Anna Peterson 

welcomes everyone to the Salem 

Red Lion Hotel  
MWVCOG Executive Director 

Nancy Boyer presents the Annual 

Report  

Allen Pollock, Salem -Keizer 

Transit General Manager, 

introduces a video presentation 

regarding Salem -Keizer Transitõs 

35 year anniversary  

Continued on page 7 



Shawn Irvine, Independence Economic 

Development Director, and David Clyne, 

Independence City Manager, give a presentation 

about the City of Independence being named an 

All American City  

McMinnville  

City 

Councilor 

Kevin 

Jeffries, 

incoming 

Board Chair, 

presents a 

plaque to 

outgoing 

Chair, Mayor 

Anna 

Peterson  
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Dallas City Councilor Jim Fairchild 

presents the Gwen VanDenBosch 

Award to Dallas City Councilor Ken 

Woods, Jr.  

Councilor Jeffries presents the Regional 

Cooperative Project Award to representatives 

of Marion County (Commissioner Sam Brentano) 

and Salem -Keizer Transit (Board Member Jerry 

Thompson) in recognition of their cooperative 

work to rehabilitate the Courthouse Square 

building  

Mayor Peterson presents the Chairõs 

Choice Award to former Salem City 

Councilor Dan Clem  

Jerry Thompson presents the Wes 

Kvarsten Award to Shawn Irvine, 

Independence Economic 

Development Director  

MWVCOG Annual Awards cont.  


